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Dear Reader:

Prior to reading any of this, please remember that:

In accordance with my obligations as a former FBI employee pursuant to my FBI employment agreement, this book has undergone a prepublication review for the purpose of identifying prohibited disclosures, but has not been reviewed for editorial content or accuracy.  The FBI does not endorse or validate any information that I have described in this book.  The opinions expressed in this book are mine and not those of the FBI or any other government agency.

That being said, I hope you enjoy this collection of stories compiled over thirty-five years and enjoy parts if not all of it.

JSM
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I BECOME A TROOPER
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It’s a bit difficult to decide where to start with this tale as I believe the desire to become a police officer started when I was fairly young and I don’t want to bore you with a story detailing my entire childhood.  I do remember receiving a book (which I still have) about the New York City Police Department (NYPD) as a gift when I was approximately five or six years old, and being fascinated by it.  My father became a Pennsylvania State Police (PSP) Trooper in this same time frame in 1964 so I was exposed to police work from the stories he told about his experiences.  In high school one of my classmates’ father was a FBI Special Agent assigned to our town of Greensburg, PA., and with her assistance I arranged to sit down with him and chat about his position and duties as an Agent.  That discussion in all likelihood planted the seed for me to eventually submit an application to become an Agent, but more about that later.

The first time I took the PSP test for the position of Trooper was in early 1979.  I was in college and finishing my Junior year and fortunately for me (I’ll explain later) I was not hired as a result of that test.  At the time I was twenty years old and as a result was eligible to take the test but not eligible to be hired as the age cutoff was and probably still is twenty-one years of age.  I wasn’t worried about it as I knew the PSP administered the test and used the results to hire multiple classes of PSP Cadets to train at the Academy in Hershey, PA., over a several year period using the same list of applicants.  My score of 98% put me towards the top of the other applicants who took it, but instead of using the results as I described they created a single class of one-hundred and fifty Cadets consisting of seventy-five white males and/or females and seventy-five minorities.  This came about as a result of a federal lawsuit filed in Philadelphia against the PSP alleging discrimination against minorities in hiring practices.  The suit was settled with a Consent Decree which in part required classes of Cadets to be half whites and half minorities, ergo the seventy-five/seventy-five ratio in the Cadet class in 1979.

At the time I was very disappointed but it was a long-term blessing in disguise for me as an individual.  I wasn’t finished with my college education and in all honesty, probably wasn’t emotionally mature enough to successfully graduate from the Academy training program.  I remained in college and when they offered the test again the following year in April, 1980, I took it a second time.  The test had been attacked as allegedly being racist and designed to eliminate minority applicants, so instead of the eight-hour long test I took the year before they had cut it in half to four hours.  The PSP stopped telling applicants their test score but after the test was scored, I received a letter that I had done well enough to qualify for further processing.  

To further complicate matters I had to leave college, the Indiana University of Pennsylvania (IUP), at the end of December, 1979 halfway through my Senior year as I had run out of funding to pay for tuition, board and books.  I wasn’t receiving financial assistance for college from any sources, so in the summer of 1976 after graduating Greensburg-Salem High School I applied for and received a Pennsylvania Higher Education Assistance loan in the total amount of $10,500.00 for all four years of college.  The loan amount wasn’t enough to cover my last semester and despite having worked and saved during the summers of 1976-1978 I ran out of funds.  The summer of 1979 I had an unpaid three months internship with the Westmoreland County Detectives Bureau and it exhausted that much more of my savings as I had to pay IUP to get the college credits for it.  I was assigned to work with a Detective on his cases every day, Monday through Friday that summer and didn’t have the time or energy to work at a job so I made no money whatsoever.

While I was waiting to hear from the PSP in the Spring-Summer of 1980 regarding my applicant processing status I was applying to other police departments in western Pennsylvania such as Mt. Lebanon and the City of Greensburg.  I had my heart set on becoming a PSP Trooper but also realized I may not get hired right away.  I did not have my college degree which was disheartening when filling out applications, but I felt the need to find a law enforcement position which is what I believed my “calling” to be.  When I moved home from college at the end of December, 1979, the following month I applied for [image: image]a job as a waiter in a mall-based restaurant (Elby’s) and as a bartender at a nightclub (the Down Under) in Greensburg.  Both locations hired me so shortly thereafter I was able to buy my first car for $800, which was a 1974 Chevrolet Malibu coupe which had four previous owners and 90,000 miles on it.  I was busy working shifts at both places and some days worked the day shift at the restaurant and rolled over to the evening shift at the bar.  While it was very frustrating to be waiting to hear from the PSP, living in my parents’ house and no longer a college student, the experiences from my employment as a waiter and bartender have stuck with me through the subsequent years.  Anytime I eat in a restaurant or sit at a bar (usually for dinner purposes with my Bride) I am reminded of my time as a server in both positions and how I felt dealing with demanding customers.  In my less than humble opinion, it should be a rule that before anyone is permitted to go out to eat or order a drink in an establishment, they should have to complete at least a month working in a server position.  It gives you a perspective on what waiting on the public entails, both the good and the bad, which otherwise you wouldn’t have.  Just my opinion.

As the month of September of 1980 began, I finally received a letter from the PSP dated September 2nd, 1980, informing me that I was being offered a probationary position as a Cadet in the next training class, the 38th Cadet Class, which began on September 15th, 1980.  Overjoyed doesn’t begin to describe my reaction to getting this letter, which was accompanied by two advisory forms which provided additional information about the training program I was so anxious to enter.  Cadets would be paid $460.00 biweekly (gross pay before taxes at $5.75 per hour) and were required to reside at the Academy at no cost to them.  Training hours were between the hours of 6 A.M. and 10:45 P.M., Monday-Friday, but special duty assignments were occasionally conducted during evening and nighttime hours both weekdays and weekends.  Cadets were required to care for PSP dogs and horses, assist in maintaining kennels and stables (more on that later), maintain their rooms which were subject to periodic inspections by Academy staff, and practice military courtesy and discipline.  Cadets also assisted in maintaining Academy facilities and equipment, to include kitchen duties and serving food to staff and fellow Cadets.  Lastly, one of the forms advised that if it was preferrable to reporting at the required time of 7 A.M. on the morning of September 15th, 1980, Cadets were welcome to report to the Academy the day before on September 14th and spend the night so long as they reported between the hours of 6-11 P.M.  I took advantage of this offer and reported for duty the evening of Sunday, September 14, 1980.

The following morning we were up bright and early and after having breakfast we were taken to the auditorium and officially sworn in as Cadets.  My class, the 38th Cadet Class to have started in the Academy, consisted of twenty white males and/or females and twenty minorities.  One of my classmates, Donald Aravich, with whom I’d eventually be stationed with in Troop B Washington, PA., showed up at the Academy with a regulation haircut accompanied by a non-regulation mustache.  He was quickly singled out by a staff member who in no uncertain terms told him to proceed to our dormitory and shave it off.  To his credit Don didn’t argue and left immediately, returning a short time later sans facial hair.  We joked with him later about this, and while he said that he knew about the hair length restrictions it never occurred to him that he’d have to lose the mustache.  This was 1980 and the PSP prided themselves on their appearance as Troopers.  Facial hair, tattoos and the like were definitely not acceptable and if some of the older Troopers back then could see how law enforcement agencies now permit their officers to display tattoos and facial hair they’d be surprised and, in all likelihood, disgusted.

I mentioned previously about the military courtesy and discipline practiced by the PSP at the Academy.  The staff reinforced this approach on hour one, day one of our training and never stopped.  We as Cadets were told we were the lowest life form at the Academy and were expected to be deferential to everyone and anyone with whom we had contact.  If you as a Cadet were walking down a hallway and encountered anyone other than another Cadet you were expected to stop, brace yourself in a position of Attention with your back to the wall, give the Greeting of the Day, i.e., Good Morning/Afternoon/Evening dependent upon the time of day, and remain at Attention until the person passed by.  PSP Officers (Lieutenants and above) were to be saluted within buildings on the first occasion of each day that a Cadet had contact with them and given the appropriate Greeting.  Officers outside buildings were always to be saluted regardless of previous contact that particular day.  

The staff overall weren’t all that difficult to work with most days.  They held various ranks such as Trooper, Corporal, Sergeant, etc., and a Major was in charge of the Academy.  Our instructors were enlisted personnel (Sergeant and below) and they did their best within their abilities to teach the material we needed to know.  Sitting in a classroom at the Academy was a huge difference for me compared to where I had been a short nine months before as a college student sitting in a classroom at IUP listening to my professors.  However, one of Academy instructors “taught” the material by reading each section of both the Pennsylvania Vehicle Code and Pennsylvania Crimes Code aloud to the class.  I kid you not; we sat there in class for the five months of the Academy and followed along in our manuals as he read every sentence of each section.  It was as if time slowed to a crawl, and five minutes of classroom time seemed like a lifetime.  That, combined with his mispronunciation of the word “odometer” which he pronounced “omdameter” made the days long indeed.  He was clearly not in his element as an instructor but he was ours and we had to make the best of it.  I had been told that he was part of the PSP Rodeo which had been disbanded and he was assigned to the Academy when that duty ended; no idea if this was true or not.

The classroom portion of the training was probably the most relaxed when compared to the militaristic aspects of our firearms and physical training.  Our class was expected to be dressed, assembled outside and ready to run Monday through Thursday mornings at 6 A.M.  The staff member in charge of the run that day would lead us down through the woods on a trail at the rear of the Academy which connected to a roadway.  We’d make a right turn and run until we reached a cemetery and turn left into it to run the driveway through it, eventually returning to the roadway which connected to a side entrance/driveway of the Academy.  This was the most difficult and last part of the run, as the driveway was relatively steep.  The Academy sits on top of a good-sized hill, and we’d huff and puff our way up the driveway to finish the run.  We gave the nickname “the Jackrabbit” to one our instructors as he had long legs and quite a bit of stamina to the extent where it was hard to keep the pace he set for the run at the front of the pack of Cadets.  Runs with him were always challenging and we were all grateful to reach the top of the driveway and go inside to get cleaned up for breakfast.

We were required to box each other in the gymnasium we used for physical training.  Cadets would be selected by instructors to pair off and commence fighting, and they monitored our actions to ensure we were actually boxing and not just going through the motions.  I understand why they did this, as some of my fellow Cadets had never been in a fight before.  The concept was that it’s better to take your first punch in your face in a training situation and not out there in the real world as a new Trooper.  We also wrestled each other, practiced applying handcuffs, did endless pushups, sit ups and pullups.  Between the physical activity and the (in my opinion) low quality of the food provided at the Academy, I lost weight throughout the five months I was there and graduated weighing 164 pounds, two pounds less than when I graduated from high school.  

It was probably about halfway through the five months that I just couldn’t seem to get enough rest.  It may have been because of the weight loss but I felt tired all of the time.  Dormitory rules prohibited us from being on our beds between the hours of 6 A.M and 10 P.M. so I wasn’t able to lie down on my bed to rest until it was actually time to go to bed.  My solution was to get to the cafeteria, grab some food and eat it quickly, and then go up to my room.  I’d clear everything off my desk and use a towel as a pillow and curl up on the wooden desktop to take a nap.  We had an hour break for lunch so I could actually get some sleep in before my alarm would go off to get me up and back to class.  My Bride is amused to this day how I can fall asleep anywhere in a minimum of time and it probably dates back to my Academy desktop nap time.  I wasn’t violating any of the Academy rules and never failed to wake up on time so it was a win-win situation for me.  My roommate had quit the Academy about 3-4 weeks into the training and the staff never moved me into another room nor replaced him with another Cadet, so I had total privacy.  I realized it was working when my energy level after lunch was much better and I wasn’t as subject to the mid-afternoon slump around 3 P.M.  Good times indeed.

Speaking of our dormitory rooms, one of the constants that Cadets faced was the possibility of a random, unannounced room inspection.  Shortly after we arrived and started classroom instruction the first week of training, our instructors came into our classroom around mid-morning and told us they had inspected our rooms and found all of them in violation of Academy standards.  We were surprised and not at all happy with this news as we were aware we could lose weekend off privileges for failing room inspections.  However, the topic hadn’t come up before so we had no idea they’d be inspecting our rooms during the day when we were in class.  None of us to my recollection had, for example, arranged our issued uniform shirts, pants and coats in the requisite order, i.e., starting from the right going to the left heavy winter coat (referred to as a Reefer), followed by winter shirts, winter pants, raincoat, summer uniform shirts, summer pants, etc.  Not only did they have to be in the proper order, all of the buttons on all of these items had to be buttoned and I believe the pants had to have their zippers closed.  I don’t recall what was required of our civilian clothing but the closet and the rest of the room had to be neat and tidy at all times.  Friday was known as Room Inspection Day where not only was the closet reviewed for discrepancies, all of our issued equipment had to be displayed in a certain order on our beds and the rest of the room had to be immaculate.  We had rules for how our beds had to be made, and I became an expert on making “hospital bed corners” which referred to tucking in the bedding on the corners of the foot of the bed.  As I said before, my roommate quit after several weeks so instead of having responsibility for half of the room on Inspection Day, I had to clean and prepare the entire room.  This involved cleaning the bed springs on both beds, wiping down the floor, cleaning under the heating unit in the wall between the beds, etc., etc.  Being a bit of a clean freak, this wasn’t much of a stretch for me so I got through the inspections without issues once I realized how the inspections were performed and what the staff expected from us.

One of the potential problem areas in the room inspection process was the cleanliness state of our issued firearm, the Ruger Stainless Steel Security Six four-inch barrel revolver in .357 caliber.  The Firearms Training Unit had the Academy Quartermaster issue us the revolvers the first week of training and we stored them in our rooms once we received them.  As a stainless-steel revolver, anytime the weapon was fired it immediately showed powder burns on the cylinder face from the gunpowder in the ammunition rounds.  After firing a hundred rounds through the weapon it was nasty in appearance because the powder burns were so obvious against the stainless-steel surface.  It took some effort to scrape and brush off the powder using issued brushes and solvent, and during room inspections of Fridays the weapon had to be pristine.  Again, once we realized the staff’s expectations, we worked hard to meet them.  On a side note, we were the second Cadet class to be issued the newly purchased Ruger .357 magnum revolvers.  They were being introduced to the field to replace the aged Colt .38 six-inch barrel revolvers carried by Troopers up to that point.  The Ruger’s four-inch barrel meant your marksmanship was challenged by longer distance shots compared to the longer six-inch barrel on the Colt, but we muddled through and passed Firearms qualifications.

Looking back on this, it never seemed odd that we were issued the revolvers and then stored them in our rooms.  Years later going through the FBI Academy in Quantico, VA., we were issued revolvers as well but the Firearms Training Unit Gun Vault retained them unless we were going to the range to shoot.  Each New Agent in Training (as we were called by the Bureau) was issued a metal tag which the Gun Vault associated with the firearm issued to the New Agent.  En route to the Firearms Training Ranges our class would first stop at the Gun Vault and surrender the tag for our weapons and head to the range to shoot.  Afterwards we’d do the same process in reverse and get our tag back in exchange for our firearm after the weapon was cleaned.  As a Cadet it never seemed strange that we kept our revolvers in our rooms but I suppose we just accepted it as part of the job.  As adults who had successfully made it through the hiring process the PSP trusted us to handle them appropriately.

When our class arrived at the Academy another class, the 37th Cadet Class, had already completed ten of their twenty weeks of training having started training in July of 1980, and served as mentors to us in a limited fashion.  The overlap was intentional and continued as the 37th class graduated ten weeks later and the 39th Cadet Class started their first week of training shortly thereafter.  We had quite a bit of contact with both classes and made some friends among them.  One of them, Gary Fisher of the 39th Cadet Class, became a casualty of an illegal drug buy-bust when he was acting in an undercover capacity.  Gary was shot and killed with his own service revolver by one of the three subjects being arrested when a fight broke out as the subjects resisted arrest.  More details can be found here:  Trooper Gary W Fisher (pa.gov)  Gary was a good guy and solid Cadet, and it’s such a waste that he died so young in such a pointless manner.  I remember attending his funeral along with other Troopers from Troop A, Greensburg, and being angry as I heard Troopers joking with each as we awaited the funeral procession standing outside in formed ranks.  Police humor is routinely dark but Gary was a friend and his death has always bothered me.  I just didn’t believe it was an appropriate occasion to be “smoking and joking” as we waited for his hearse to arrive and displaying an obvious lack of respect for a fallen Trooper.  Just my humble opinion.

On a less depressing topic, life at the Academy wasn’t all bad.  To acclimate us with the idea of working the Midnight shift (either 11 P.M. to 7 A.M. or 12 Midnight to 8 A.M.) as Troopers, the Academy started to schedule us on a rotating basis to work a short shift of Midnight to 4 A.M. or 4 A.M. to 8 A.M.  We were expected to patrol the Academy grounds and they had several old patrol cars for us to use.  This was viewed as being very cool because it was the first time we had access to drive a patrol car, regardless of the age and condition of same, and these cars had been ridden hard and put away wet on more than one occasion.  Cadets also staffed the front desk which had PSP radio equipment so that we could listen to incident calls being assigned to PSP patrol units out of Harrisburg Troop and the Interstate, if I recall correctly.  

Weekends at first could be as much of a physical work day as the regular work days of the week.  Cadets were assigned to clean the horse stalls (yes, we had horses at the Academy) and dog kennels (yep; dogs too).  There were approximately 20 horses (I may be off a bit on this number) still housed at the Academy which stemmed from the former Pennsylvania State Police Rodeo, which I mentioned earlier.  The Rodeo was a performance group of Troopers who were on horseback as mounted troops and rode motorcycles to perform precision driving stunts among other acts in the show.  It was disbanded in 1974 but the horses were maintained as a Mounted Honor Guard of Troopers and crowd control in riot situations as needed.  More information on this topic is available here:  PSP-HEMC-Rodeo Exhibit

On a Saturday morning during the first weeks of being at the Academy our class was taken down to the stables and told we’d be doing stable work.  We were paired off with a fellow classmate and assigned a horse and shown how to brush the horse’s mane and back, and how to pick up the horse’s leg to expose the hoof bottom to clean with a pick.  We were also expected to paint the visible portion of the horse’s hoof with a product to I believe seal it and make it stronger, similar to nail polish.  Trust me when I say this, I’ve never been a “horse person” so I had zero, and I really mean zero, desire to be doing any of these actions.  To top it off, the horses as a group didn’t have great dispositions and were probably tired of new people (to them) in the form of rotating Cadet classes putting hands on them.  The staff did warn us to not mistreat the animals so apparently this had occurred in the past.  Regardless, my partner (who also had no desire to be doing this) and I approached “our” horse with the best of intentions and started by brushing its coat and mane.  This went fairly well but took a turn south when I went to pick up the horse’s foreleg, as I’d been shown, to clean the underside of its hoof.  I took hold of the foreleg and bent the leg backwards up to a ninety-degree position to expose the hoof bottom.  When I did this, the horse, who apparently didn’t get the warning about physically abusing any of the Cadets, bit me right in my back.  I dropped the hoof and spun towards the horse’s head and I swear it was laughing at me.  This was not going well, but I told my partner to keep an eye on the horse and warn me if he was going to try that maneuver again.  Thinking I had the situation well in hand, I grabbed the foreleg once again and lifted it to have the horse spin towards me and bite me in the back a second time.  I dropped the foreleg and my partner apologized and told me the horse moved too quickly for him to have a chance to warn me.  I walked up in front of the horse, looked around to make sure no staff members could see us, and punched the horse right between the eyes in the flat part of his head.  The animal shook it off and stared at me, and I told my partner the we were going to try this again.  Grabbed the foreleg, lifted it, looked back at the horse, took the metal pick and began to clean the hoof bottom.  I did all four hooves and between my partner and I got all four of the “nail” portions of the hooves coated with the protective coating without further incident.

Anyone who knows me that I am not a cruel or abusive person towards animals.  However, in this case I felt that the relationship I had with this particular animal was headed towards a really negative outcome for me so I took action to rectify the situation.  All it took was a symbolic punch to the head to get my message across, and the horse seemed to immediately understand my perspective.  I use the term symbolic as the area in which I punched him is solid bone, and had I punched any harder I probably would have injured my hand with the effort instead of getting the horse’s attention, which was the goal.  Problem solved without any injury to the horse and Horse Maintenance completed.

When we began our twenty weeks of training, we were told that we’d be “locked down” for the first six weeks and not permitted to leave the Academy grounds.  Once the weekend came at the end of this period, half of our class (not the one I was in though) was given leave to go home Friday afternoon after classes but had to return before 10 P.M Sunday night or be considered Absent Without Leave or AWOL.  The other half of the class, me included, spent the weekend on cleaning duties inside the Academy and a variety of other chores to keep us occupied.  Cadets dusted furniture, cleaned display cases, vacuumed carpeting and supplemented the work done by the relatively small work force of civilian personnel assigned to the Academy for these purposes.  One of the weekends in which I was involved in the housekeeping duties as described above I was cleaning a glass display case which contained historical photographs taken at the Academy.  As I cleaned the case, I happened to glance at one of the photographs and stopped to take a better look at it.  I realized it was my father’s Cadet class photograph from his days in 1964 in the 8th Cadet Class and called him later that day to tell him I had found it.  It was pretty cool to see it and to do the math that thirty Cadet classes had processed through the Academy since his time there.

The first weekend I was allowed to leave I couldn’t drive down the hill from the Academy fast enough that Friday afternoon.  I had some empathy for prisoners released from prison on work release and already dreaded the idea of having to return Sunday evening.  I drove to IUP to spend the weekend there visiting my girlfriend at the time and made it back to the Academy before 10 P.M.  Most of my weekends off were spent in this manner, and on the restricted weekends I’d leave the Academy grounds on Sunday morning to attend church in the nearby town of Hershey, PA., which was permitted under Academy rules.  We were warned to not deviate from a direct route to and from whichever religious institution we chose to attend, but I usually needed to put gas in my car so I’d stop at a convenience store to do so and grab a Tasty Kake product or two.  Anytime off Academy grounds was a welcome relief at this point as we hadn’t been allowed to leave at all during the first six weeks or in the evenings during the week after classes were over.

The second ten weeks of training introduced a new item on our agenda; Ride Along Patrols with local Troopers.  On the Wednesday or Thursday prior to the weekend wherein half of our class was restricted to the Academy grounds Cadets would receive a schedule indicating which shifts they’d be working as a ride along with one of the Troopers from Troop H Harrisburg or the local Interstate Troop S.  I believe I had three occasions to do this, and had varying experiences.  The one that stands out the most was when I was picked up at the Academy on a Sunday afternoon for a 3 P.M to 11 P.M. shift by a Trooper from Troop H who was assigned near the Academy on county patrol.  He was a 25-year veteran of the PSP and was a decent guy but was very burned out at this point in his career.  I was in the patrol car for perhaps ten to fifteen minutes when he told me, “Kid, when I came out of the Academy I was like a new broom; I was going to sweep the highway clean of bad drivers.  Well, now that broom is worn down to a stub so don’t expect to learn anything tonight.”

As it turned out he had developed an interest in real estate and owned three to four rental properties, all in the area in which he patrolled.  Our subsequent evening shift was spent driving from one rental property to the next so he could check on them.  It was a quiet Sunday evening and I don’t recall us being assigned a single incident.  The county in which he patrolled had a number of local municipal police departments so as a result the PSP patrol responsibility was reduced to a relatively small section of the overall county area.  We chatted about real estate and the problems a landlord runs into with tenants, etc., and with the exception of being a possible deterrence by driving around in a marked PSP cruiser did no police work whatsoever.  No car stops, no crashes, no domestic violence situations, nada.  I was a tad disappointed because this was the first time I had worn my Class A uniform, was armed and felt like I looked like a real Trooper, but had no opportunity to take any law enforcement actions.  This wasn’t a good night but I made the best of it.

To elaborate upon the uniform comment, during the first week of training my class was issued all of the uniform items we would need as Tropers, assuming we graduated.  The Quartermaster issued each of us shirts, pants, jackets etc., but we were told that we were not yet qualified to wear the Class A uniforms which is what Troops wear while working in uniform.  We were also issued a Class B uniform essentially, which was more of a work shirt and pants and had a used or weathered appearance compared to the Class A uniforms.  These were worn until the second ten weeks began, which is when the staff advised we were now qualified to wear the actual Class A uniform.  We would still use the other uniforms when working on the weekends for example, while cleaning the Academy, working in the stables, etc.  It was a boost in morale when we adjusted to wearing the much more appealing Class A uniform and we began to look at each other as possible Troopers and not just Cadets in training.

Our firearms training was very disciplined and we had good instructors who earned our respect.  One of these was Sergeant Gesford, who was probably very close to mandatory retirement at the time and was one of the kindest people I’ve ever met.  He was a very good instructor and had been assigned to the Academy for a number of years, so he had trained a large number of Cadet classes.  He set the tone for the other instructors, and while we were very safety conscious it wasn’t run like a boot camp operation.  I had fair amount of shooting experience going into the Academy so it wasn’t a challenge for me to qualify with the revolver and shotgun.  The real challenge was on days where firearms training was scheduled in the late morning before lunch.  The firearms ranges were located outside and we would be either shooting or waiting to shoot when the wind would transport the distinct, delicious odor of chocolate from the Hershey’s Chocolate factory down below us in the town of Hershey up the hill to the ranges.  You’d smell it and your stomach would begin to rumble, as it had been hours since we ate breakfast.  We couldn’t wait to get finished and head in to lunch, despite the mediocre quality of the food.

Speaking of food, one of the more bizarre events which occurred during my training was when I noticed that one of my classmates was using his fingers to eat every food item he took when he went through the cafeteria line at the beginning of each meal.  I’m not referring to what is commonly called “finger food”, like French fries, toast, biscuits, etc.; I’m talking every food item from pancakes to sliced ham to meat not contained in a bun.  I was sitting across from him at breakfast one day when he picked up a piece of French toast, rolled it into a spiral shape and dipped it into the syrup before taking bites off the end.  Having watched him do this with other food I got his attention and told him, “Use your knife and fork, please.”  He was taken aback and immediately angry, saying “It’s none of your business!”  I replied, “As long as you and I both wear this uniform, it is my business.”  We had not become friends during training at this point but I had nothing personal against him.  The reason I spoke up is because I wasn’t alone in having noticed how he was eating sans utensils and it horrified those of us who had realized this to imagine him on patrol in public, stopping to eat somewhere during his shift and eating the meal with his fingers.  After I replied, I saw his fingers tighten on his cafeteria tray, his face went into total anger mode and I suspected he was about to throw the tray and its contents at me.  I was poised to block it and defend myself but he relaxed his grip, picked up the tray and got up and walked away.  I never had another exchange with him about this but I had classmates who told me he was watching how I ate my meals and apparently was hoping to catch me in some dining etiquette error, which he never did.  I did notice he started using a knife and fork so confronting him later seemed to be the right thing to do.  I suspect some of his friends in our class may have backed me up on my criticism of his finger technique and convinced him he should change.  This could be wishful thinking, but when we graduated he was still using utensils so problem solved, in my mind.

One of the sillier parts of our training involved the indoor swimming pool at the Academy.  Even as I just typed that phrase, “indoor swimming pool” I cringed a bit because the staff insisted that it be referred to as a “training tank”.  If a Cadet forgot and mentioned the words “swimming pool” or “pool” the closest staff member would turn on them and harshly correct them by saying, “IT’S NOT A SWIMMING POOL, IT’S A TRAINING TANK!”  It got to the point where we’d intentionally trigger them by calling it a pool where they’d hear it but couldn’t identify who said it, and they’d look to find the culprit as we’d mill about the “training tank” as a group.  Their insistence on using this phrase came from a sense that the public wouldn’t be pleased with their tax dollars going towards building an indoor swimming pool for Cadets.  The reality was that we weren’t allowed to swim in it for our own pleasure the entire time we were there.  If a Cadet, and there were some, arrived for the start of their training not knowing how to swim the staff would work with them to increase the skill so they had more time in the “training tank” than the rest of us in order to practice.  The reality was that as Troopers we might (as I did) wind up being assigned to a patrol zone in which a state park with a swimming area was located.  Troopers were expected to be able to respond to a water emergency and take action, such as going in to rescue a swimmer in trouble.  The “training tank” (sorry; I just have to keep using quotation marks) was a necessary resource to ensure Cadets graduated with swimming skills.  I never found out who within the administration was so afraid the public would learn we had an indoor swimming pool at the Academy (as if it was a secret), but to this day it still strikes me as silly.  Just my two cents.

In order to graduate from the Academy we had to have an average of 75% on all of the tests administered to us.  Out of a class of the original forty Cadets starting on September 15th, 1980, by the end of January of 1981 just prior to graduation we had thirty-eight class members left.  My roommate had resigned as I stated earlier and went to work for the Philadelphia Police Department, which was his home town.  Another Cadet left when the Los Angeles Police Department offered him a position.  I believe these were the only ones who left but I may be mistaken.  I do recall that the day before graduation two of our class members were taken aside and told to pack and leave the Academy as they hadn’t achieved the necessary test results average of 75%.  They both left that day and it illustrated that the staff was serious about holding true to hiring standards and the rules of the Academy.

Graduation Day finally, and I do mean finally, came and our class was dressed in our Class A uniforms complete with the military style blouse.  We were taken to the Academy Quartermaster and issued our badges and credentials which identified each of us as PSP Troopers; finally.  I remember being handed my “new” badge, and inspecting it to realize that it was flattened and the finish worn in several spots.  Clearly this was not a new badge and this thought must have been openly seen on my face, because the Quartermaster noticed it and barked at me, “Someone before you carried that with pride!  Don’t look like that.”  I accepted my re-issued badge and moved on.  Several years later after carrying a badge which looked as though someone had driven over it with a truck, I ordered a new one through a company which makes them, and actually carried the new one instead of the original one until I resigned in 1987 to become a FBI Special Agent.  As Troopers working in uniform, we really didn’t display our badges much and we carried them as opposed to wearing them on our uniforms.  I was embarrassed to display the original one which after the physical abuse apparently heaped on it by my predecessor, and the one I ordered was almost identical to the issued one.  The difference was that the new one sparkled with its gold finish unlike the issued one.  I still have it and it’s something to show to my grandchildren.

My father, who had enlisted in the PSP in 1964 and had since been promoted to Corporal, did me the honor of presenting my graduation certificate and credentials with badge in our graduation ceremony.  It was a really good day and I was so glad to drive down the Academy driveway one more time and head for home.  We were given a week off with paid leave to give us time to relocate from where we had been residing to our new duty stations.  I had been assigned to the Troop B Washington Headquarters barracks in Washington, PA., an hour west from Greensburg, PA., down Interstate 70.  Coincidentally, my girlfriend at the time who was still attending IUP in Indiana, PA., was from Washington and her family lived there.  After staying with her parents for the first week I was in town, I found an apartment in town with the assistance of another Trooper who was stationed there and moved what little furniture I had to my new home; 1450 Donnan Avenue, Apt. H-5, Washington, PA.  When my leave time ended, I reported for duty at the Washington barracks, and started my new role as a Pennsylvania State Police Trooper.  Finally.  At last.
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The above photograph is Dad presenting me with my graduation certificate, credentials and badge, at the end of January, 1981.

––––––––
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My first Troop assignment, Troop B Washington, PA.

LIFE AS A NEW TROOPER, TROOP B, WASHINGTON, PA.

After graduating from the Pennsylvania State Police (PSP) Academy at the end of January, 1981, I reported a week later in early February to the Troop B Washington Headquarters in Washington, PA.  I had established residency there by renting an apartment in, of all things, a low-income housing apartment complex for senior citizens.  From what I was told, the apartment management had a standing relationship with the PSP that each building in the complex could have one Trooper living in it.  For me it was a financial blessing because my monthly rent was $182.00, all utilities included.  The complex wasn’t far from the barracks which made for a short commute and it was a very basic but nice apartment, especially for one person.  The other residents were all my grandparents’ ages and once I moved in, they’d periodically come to me with questions about their car registrations, vehicle inspections, etc., knowing I was the “resident Trooper”.  

I don’t have a vivid memory of reporting for duty on my first day aside from recalling being somewhat anxious about doing well and not embarrassing my father, who was at that time a PSP Corporal stationed in Greensburg, PA. at the PSP Southwestern Training Center (SWTC).  Dad was an instructor there and eventually had me as a student in both his Intoxilyzer and Advanced Accident Reconstruction classes.  However, I do remember getting a map of Washington County issued to me and sitting in front of a wall mounted map of the county and copying all of the patrol zones depicted on it onto the map I was given.  This was very important because as a Trooper you were expected to know where the patrol zones began and ended so that you would stay inside your assigned zone(s) during the work shift.  Obviously, this was all before GPS was conceived and implemented, so you learned the territory by referring to your map as you explored the patrol zones while working.  Many times when I was new I’d look at the map during a lull in activity and at random pick a road to drive that I wasn’t familiar with to better acquaint myself with the area.  For me it was the best way to learn/memorize my surroundings, and it always helped that I have a good sense of direction.  When you were assigned an incident, you were expected to get to its location as quickly and efficiently as possible to address the issue was which generated the call for a Trooper to respond.

My first thirty working days (February 10 through March 28, 1981) were spent with a senior Trooper in what was referred to as the Coach-Pupil period.  I (the Pupil) was fortunate enough to get a really good one in the form of Trooper Klaus Behrens (the Coach), who had been “on the job” (I’ll address this shortly) for I believe ten years at this point.  Klaus had recently completed an assignment of several years to the Troop B Vice Unit working in an undercover capacity, conducting illegal drug distribution investigations.  We spoke of this a number of times while working together and he told me he had intentionally gained weight, grew his hair and beard out and resembled anyone other than a PSP Trooper.  He seemed to have enjoyed his time working vice but got to a point where he thought it was time to return to uniformed patrol, and submitted a request for transfer out of Troop Vice back to Patrol.  He’d been back several months after losing the excess weight and going back to a regulation haircut/facial hair again, and I’m sure he was “overjoyed” at being selected to be my Coach (sarcasm).

To clarify, the phrase “on the job” simply means being in police work, in this case being a Trooper with the PSP.  I’ve never heard it used in other professions but it’s very common for Troopers and other police officers to say it to describe various situations such as length of time as a Trooper (“He’s been on the job for twenty years”), retirements (“He’s no longer on the job”), etc.  My Bride pointed out to me one day that I never used the phrase other than to refer to my seven years as a Trooper and not my employment as a FBI Special Agent.  Being a Trooper was very important to me and when I resigned to go to the Bureau it was one of the more difficult decisions I’ve made in my life.  “On the job” will always mean being a Trooper to me.

Coming back to my Coach-Pupil period, Klaus did a really good job at getting me up to speed on the actual day-to-day duties of a Trooper assigned to a Patrol Unit.  He had a form used in those days consisting of three to four pages, printed on both sides, which listed the various skills and activities he was required to cover with me during our thirty working days.  Each item had three open entry columns after it; the first was the date he discussed the skill/activity, the second was the date he demonstrated the skill/activity, and the third was the date I actually performed the skill/activity to his satisfaction.  We started on this day one together and every day we’d work to get as many items done as was possible as it was due in completed form by the end of the thirty working days.  Klaus was a good instructor with a great sense of humor, so for me it was a win-win situation.  I probably got on his nerves on a regular basis because of how new I was at this but he tolerated me well.

One lesson he taught me early on happened on beautiful Spring Day when we had left the barracks and were headed out to our assigned patrol zones to work a 4 P.M. to Midnight shift.  It was probably about 3:30 P.M. and we were on a two-lane highway in what was light to medium traffic and looked down the road to see one of our marked patrol cars with its emergency light activated, using the oncoming lane of traffic (our lane) to pass cars.  As the car returned to its lane and passed by us, Klaus and I recognized the driver as a Trooper from our barracks and I asked Klaus if he thought the other Trooper was pursuing a vehicle.  Klaus took the radio microphone and reached out to the Trooper on the car-to-car channel, asking him if he was chasing someone and needed assistance.  The Trooper responded no; he was just trying to get closer to the barracks in order to get off work at 4 P.M.  Klaus responded, “10-4”, and after several moments of silence said to me, “You have to decide what kind of Trooper you want to be.”  Obviously, he saw the other Trooper’s actions as unacceptable and was leaving it up to me to make the same judgement.  Knowing that what he was doing was both wrong in the general sense as well as from a legal and PSP regulation perspective, it was an easy conclusion for me to make.  This value judgement was confirmed just yesterday, when, in a similar but not exactly the same type of action, I read a news article describing how recently an off-duty Trooper on his way home was driving at a high rate of speed passing cars in the oncoming lane of travel and caused a crash which killed a school teacher in her late forties in age.  Sad but unfortunately true, and the Trooper was fired and charged with Homicide by Vehicle as a result.

Klaus enjoyed driving and wasn’t anxious to turn over the keys to me as the days went by, but he had no choice as part of the Coach-Pupil review was an assessment of my driving skills.  I believe the first time I drove was well into the period and was on a Midnight shift, either a 11 P.M. to 7 A.M. shift or the Midnight to 8 A.M.  I felt as though I was driving with my Driver’s Education teacher from High School as we went down the road, so I was trying to drive at the posted speed limit, use my turn signals, etc.  He finally turned to me and said, “You drive like two old people fornicate.”  By the way, he didn’t use the term fornicate.  When I got done laughing, I responded, “What do you expect me to do?  I’m on probation and you’re my Coach so I have to be on my best behavior.”  We came to an understanding and I loosened up a bit and drove more at Trooper speed.

Our patrol cars were a mix of Dodge, Plymouth and Fords of differing years but were primarily marked cars with the Pennsylvania State Police keystone shaped decals on the doors and a blue and white paint scheme, complete with a roof-mounted emergency red strobe light.  Unmarked cars were generally assigned to the plainclothes Troopers on the Crime Detail and Officers, i.e., Lieutenants, Captains and Majors.  Out of the blue one day Klaus and I were assigned an unmarked car for patrol.  This completely unexpected and it was a bit of a different feeling driving down the road on patrol in an ordinary looking car.  Of course, Klaus was driving and as we started down Interstate 70 towards our assigned patrol zones, we were both wearing our Campaign hats.  The hats, commonly referred to as “the Big Hat”, was part of our uniform and regulations require to this day that when outside vehicles and buildings Troopers wear their hats.  For whatever reason Klaus and I wore ours when on patrol while inside the car, which may have been a previous requirement when Klaus came on the job but had since been modified.  After several miles of this I turned to Klaus and said, “Doesn’t wearing our hats somewhat defeat the purpose of using an unmarked car?”  He thought about it for a moment or two, and then without saying a word, reached up and loosened his chin strap to take his hat off and placed it on the backseat.  I did the same and we continued to our zones, hatless inside the car.  Probably 90% of the motorists on the road knew we were law enforcement because of the make, model and plainness of the vehicle, in reality, so we weren’t fooling too many of them.

When I arrived at Troop B I found that two of the Dodge/Plymouth big block 440 ci engine marked patrol units still in use.  I was assigned one of them one day after I had finished my thirty days of Coach-Pupil and realized quickly that while they were awesome going in a straight line for sheer acceleration, their handling characteristics in curves let a lot to be desired.  A quirky feature of these cars was that they were equipped with a manual throttle handle below the dash to the right of the steering wheel.  Its purpose was to manually raise the engine RPMs as whenever these cars were stopped to run radar or observe traffic the big block Mopar engine would “carbon up” and begin to run roughly.  Raising the idle RPMs solved this to some degree, but if you forgot you had done this and put the car into gear to pull out it would slam the transmission and start out with a lurch because of the higher idle speed.  We also realized that you could drive down the road without touching the accelerator pedal by using the manual throttle handle to set the car at whatever speed you wanted; sort of a primitive cruise control.

Another patrol vehicle in the fleet at Washington were the infamous 1978 Ford LTD IIs; without a doubt the worst PSP patrol car I ever drove.  They had (I’m exaggerating) twelve feet of hood and about one foot of trunk deck and were so severely underpowered they couldn’t get out of their own way.  They were terrible on wet/snowy roads and when we reported into the barracks to begin our shift and found we were assigned one of these did almost anything to have the shift Corporal reassign a different car to us.  The Corporals tired of this quickly and finally told us, “Look; we know how much you hate these but until they accumulate sufficient mileage to be surplused they’ll still be here.  Go out and drive them so we can get rid of them.”  And so we did, eventually racking up the necessary number of miles to send them off to their next lives as surplused patrol units with their soon to be disappointed owners.

While in Washington we had two of the Mopar brands, the Dodge Gran Fury and the Plymouth St. Regis.  These were two of the latest models we had at this time.  I loved driving both of these, and preferred the St. Regis because the vehicle styling included recessed/flip headlamps.  They had stout 360 ci engines which had much better acceleration that the Fords and were decent in inclement weather.  Without a doubt my time as a Trooper taught me how to drive in bad weather as we were driving regardless of the conditions present.  Shortly before leaving Troop B, we received the first of a number of 1981 Ford Crown Victorias which put the LTD IIs to shame.  They looked better, rode and handled significantly better and had much improved acceleration.  It was difficult to believe they came from the same manufacturer.

Working the Midnight shifts presented a real challenge for me initially.  I had been working with Klaus for about a week when our schedule changed from evening shifts, either 3 P.M. to 11 P.M. or 4 P.M. to Midnight, to Midnight shift.  As Troopers we worked the daylight shifts, either 7 A.M. to 3 P.M. or 8 A.M. to 4 P.M., and evening shifts riding alone with the exception of a situation like mine where I was in the Coach-Pupil phase of my probationary period.  Trying to stay awake and alert at 3 A.M. was a new concept for me despite the practice I had at the PSP Academy.  It was especially difficult in winter when you were in a warm car and tired, and there were no incidents being assigned to you for response.  One Sunday night into Monday morning when I was working with another Trooper, we didn’t have a single incident assigned to us and by the end of the shift I had driven over 200 miles, covering one end of the county to the other.  The same week I started Midnight shifts with Klaus we responded to my first fatal vehicle crash.  It occurred on 02/15/1981 and involved grandparents and several grandchildren.  A family friend was driving up an ascending curve in a rural area and drove off the side of the road, below which was a steep drop off into a ravine.  The car struck a tree well above ground level and dropped to the ground afterwards, injuring and/or killing the occupants.  Two of the passengers, an eight-year-old grandchild and her sixty-two grandfather were both killed in the crash.

This was the second time I’d dealt with directly with death aside from funerals of relatives who passed away from illness and/or old age.  My college internship with the Westmoreland County Detectives paired me with a Detective.  Several days after I started the internship, he was assigned a suspicious death and I went with him that morning to the scene where the body was still in place in the bed of a pickup truck parked in the driveway of a home.  He and his friends had been out drinking the night before and after imbibing too many Adult Beverages, the deceased had crawled into the bed of his and passed out.  One of his friends drove the truck to the now dead guy’s house, parked it in the driveway, and went home.  From what we could see at the scene, he had thrown up, aspirated the vomitus, and choked to death.  

Several days later the Detective and I went to observe the deceased individual’s autopsy at the Allegheny County Morgue in Pittsburgh, PA.  We arrived in the morning but other autopsies were scheduled to be performed before his so the Detective and I stood by as the morgue’s “cutters” as they’re referred to conducted seven autopsies before they finally reached our deceased person.  This was something I’d never seen before, and witnessing the effects of death on the human body up close and personal was a steep learning curve experience.  The smells were awful when the corpses were incised, and one of the ones performed that day involved a “floater”, aka someone who either died and went into water or drowned and was recovered from the body of water.  The dead man had been missing for several days before his body was found in one of the rivers in Pittsburgh, so you can imagine the odors coming off the body.

A Detective from Pittsburgh Police Department was also present that day and I asked him which case was his.  He responded by telling me that he was investigating a domestic violence incident which had turned deadly.  A husband had left work but after his shift ended, but instead of going home he had stopped in for a few drinks at a local bar.  His wife was home and had prepared dinner based upon when he usually got home directly from work, not knowing he was stopping off for drinks and would be delayed.  She put his dinner in front of him at the table and he started to eat.  Several bites into his meal he began to complain that it wasn’t warm and tasted badly.  His wife, towards whom he was violent on a number of documented occasions over the years, went to their bedroom, retrieved a .38 caliber revolver and fired five rounds into her husband’s chest.  Apparently, her tolerance had been exhausted and this was the last straw for her.  The Detective went on to say that the case would be presented to a local grand jury but he doubted she’d be indicted because of her history as a victim of her husband’s violent behavior.  When the husband’s autopsy began, I could see the five gunshot wounds in his chest.  He was a big man, probably weighing in at 275-300 pounds and the morgue staff had to really work to get his body off the gurney and onto the autopsy table.  They also had to cut through multiple inches of yellow body fat to get to his organs, which put off a horrible odor.  This was probably one of the more interesting but moreover disgusting days of my college internship.

Returning to my time as a Trooper, my Coach-Pupil period successfully ended and I was released from Klaus’ temporary custody to work my shifts solo.  This made the scheduling easier on the sergeant who did this chore as I was one more warm body to fill a shift.  Riding alone was more my style and it was also somewhat liberating to load up the patrol car with my gear and head out to my assigned patrol zones and go where I wanted to within the zones.  I’d had a start with Klaus in learning the territory we patrolled but I wanted to be very familiar with it so as to make my response times better and also not become disoriented.  As I said previously, I do have a good sense of direction and it’s served me well over the years.  I focused on memorizing where the various towns were located, their names and the connecting routes between them.  Another factor was learning the boundary lines between the patrol zones, the townships patrolled by their own municipal police department and the boundary line of the City of Washington and Canton Township.

Which brings up another interesting aspect of being in Troop B Washington; patrolling Canton Township.  The township wraps around the city on the west side of Washington and as a result on certain streets one side of the street is the City of Washington while the other is the township.  There was no clear-cut indication of which was which, so you had to rely upon your map and memory to make the distinction.  This was and remains important because of the patrol response dictated by location; in the city it’s the Washington Police Department’s (WPD) responsibility to answer calls for service, whereas in the township it’s the PSP’s responsibility.

Several of us responded to an incident described as an assault which occurred one late evening in Canton Township wherein two brothers, both in their sixties in age, got into a fight over which television show was going to be watched by the pair.  One of them stabbed the other with a knife and caused a serious injury.  Upon my arrival I found the incident had occurred at a one story “house” approximately twenty-five feet square with a dirt packed floor.  I kid you not; the floor was hard packed dirt and the Records and Identifications (R&I) Trooper was on scene to process it and was hurrying to photograph and obtain samples of the injured brother’s blood before the dirt absorbed it.  Did I mention that this part of Canton Township was extremely poor?  It was, and may still be to this day.  When I was stationed in Washington this was the early 1980s and the local steel mills had closed in the late 1970s which led to higher unemployment among locals.

Canton Township generated a high number of incidents on a regular basis and more during the late evening to early morning hours.  The township and city had the highest population density of any of the areas in Washington County, and the outlying townships we patrolled were rural in nature with a lower population density.  Our patrol units on the Midnight shifts consisted of four Troopers in two cars for county patrol and two Troopers in one car to patrol the Interstate zones for Interstates 70 and 79 within Washington County.  If this doesn’t sound like much it really wasn’t; what helped was that generally in the evenings and into the early morning hours the county areas away from the city pretty much rolled up their sidewalks so to speak and didn’t generate many service calls.  However, on Friday and Saturday nights Canton Township was hopping with activity.  One Saturday night in the Summer of 1981 I was assigned to work a Midnight shift with a Trooper who had over twenty years on the job and had actually worked with my father on Midnight shifts patrolling Troop A Greensburg, PA.  As he was the senior Trooper he was the driver that night and after we loaded our gear into the patrol car, he got on Interstate 70 and started driving east towards the patrol zones in that area.  Not fifteen minutes passed before the Trooper working the dispatch desk at the barracks called us on the radio to assign us an incident.  Being the passenger Trooper, it was my responsibility to answer the radio, so I keyed the microphone on the car’s PSP Motorola radio and answered with our car number and current location.  This was the policy in those days as the dispatch desk didn’t have any idea of where we were, unlike today where police departments have GPS transponder units in each of their patrol vehicles to report their location at all times.

The desk Trooper responded to my answer with “10-22” which in our Ten Codes meant disregard.  I listened as he reached out to the other Midnight shift patrol unit and assigned them an incident in Canton Township.  This prompted a gruff comment by my partner, who said, “I just can’t stand driving around Canton Township all night.”  I couldn’t have agreed more, except that Canton Township furnished most of our work at that time of night on a weekend evening.  To me you should be where you’re needed, which wasn’t some sleepy little town or rural area where the local citizens go to bed at 10 P.M. and don’t drink to excess and fight all night.  This was a regular feature of the Canton Township residents in those days.

Probably another ten minutes passed and the desk Trooper called us again.  I repeated my earlier response with the exception being that our current location was even farther east of the city on Interstate 70.  The desk Trooper, after a brief pause, answered with, “Washington (whatever car number we had that night), you need to start heading back this way, we have several incidents pending in Canton Township for you.”  My partner grumbled a derogatory but totally justified remark about Canton Township and we did a U-turn through the medial of the highway and drove back towards Washington.  Just another Midnight shift in Troop B.

One of my “favorite” types of arrest was drunk driving arrests, especially if I could find one who hadn’t caused a crash already.  I called these “rolling drunks” because I encountered them while above the legal blood alcohol level still behind the wheel and not at the scene of a crash.  My all-time best example was one evening driving through Canton Township (of course) when I found myself behind an intoxicated driver who was weaving his car all over the roadway.  This was about 10 P.M. on an evening shift and I successfully got him stopped and administered our standard Field Sobriety tests, which he failed.  I advised he was under arrest and cuffed him and placed him in the front seat of my patrol car.  We were about ten minutes away from the barracks which is where I had to transport him to have him take the Intoxilyzer blood alcohol content test so I headed there.  As I was coming up the hill upon which the barracks was situated towards the top, I notice a car in front of me is weaving across all five lanes; the two leading up the hill, the center-turn lane and the two lanes descending the hill.  Activating the patrol car’s lights and siren convinced the driver to stop, and I told the drunk driver in my car to stay put and not move.  He responded that he would and I exited to approach the vehicle.  I could see that the driver was intoxicated and put him through Field Sobriety tests, which he failed.  Fortunately, I had a second set of handcuffs and was able to place him under arrest.  Taking him back to my patrol car I called the barracks, from which I was a stone’s throw away, and requested a Trooper be sent out to assist me with the second drunk driver.  One arrived in several minutes time and we took both drivers in for the Intoxilyzer test.  As I drove towards the barracks with the first DUI driver handcuffed and seat belted in the front seat next to me, he turned to me and said, “Man, that guy’s really drunk.”  I guess it’s all about perspective.

The tests resulted in blood alcohol content percentage readings in the middle .20% range for both drivers and the other Trooper assisted me in transporting them to the local Magistrate’s office for an Initial Appearance.  After normal business/working hours, the Magistrates would take turns being the Duty Magistrate who would leave his/her home when needed and respond to their office for Initial Appearances and other exigent circumstances, such as a nighttime Search Warrant, for example.  The case resulting from the arrest I made in Canton Township would be filed in front of the Magistrate who handled matters there, while the second one made close to the barracks would be filed in front of the city Magistrate as we were within the City of Washington when that occurred.  I was proud of what I did that evening but the next time I saw my Patrol Sergeant instead of receiving any type of compliment or positive reaction he acknowledged that I had made two drunk driving arrests within a half hour period and aggressively asked me where I filed the second drunk driving charge.  I responded that I had filed it with the city Magistrate and he semi-scowled, nodded his head and walked away.

To put his reaction in perspective, back in those days being against drunk driving was a new concept.  Mothers Against Drunk Driving (MADD) was started in California the previous year in 1980 and wasn’t a national movement yet.  My approach of stopping suspected drunk drivers, conducting Field Sobriety tests and arresting them where warranted wasn’t making me very popular in the barracks, especially since I made half of all the drunk driving arrests that year as a new Trooper in Troop B Headquarters.  I also suspect that some of the older Troopers weren’t all that cautious in their afterhours drinking amounts and felt threatened by one who didn’t drink on a regular basis at the local “police” bars.  On one occasion I was at a local restaurant having dinner and ran into another Trooper who invited me to come to one of these later in the evening.  As I was new and trying to assimilate into Trooper Life, so to speak, I accepted and stopped by the bar around 11:30 P.M. that night.  I was off the next day so the time wasn’t important and when I walked in the party was on.  Most of the people there were either PSP Troopers or City of Washington Police Department Officers, and I could tell that they’d been drinking for some time.  The owner of the place was very pro-law enforcement and this was evident when at the legal closing time of 2 A.M., one of his bartenders shut off the outside lighting and locked the front doors.  The liquor and beer continued to flow, and I knew it was time to leave when one of the Troopers I worked with took off his shoes and socks in response to catcalls directed at him of, “WHERE’S THE DOG?  BRING OUT THE DOG!”  He then got up on the bar, draped his socks over his ears to simulate a dog’s floppy ears apparently and started crawling down the length of the bar on his hands and knees, barking like a dog.  I said my goodbyes and left, never to return.  I was on probation as a new Trooper, I was too poor to be able to afford to drink until I was intoxicated, and nothing good was going to come out of being there.

Another incident that led me to believe my attitude towards drunk drivers wasn’t shared by other Troopers happened on Midnight shift with the same Trooper who resented having to drive around Canton Township all night.  We encountered a drunk driver out in the rural area of the eastern patrol zones around 2 A.M.  He was weaving all over the road so we stopped him and made the approach to his vehicle.  My partner walked up on the driver’s side so as the new Trooper I went up on the passenger side to back him up in case things turned south.  He chatted with the driver after getting the driver’s license and registration, and gave both documents back to him afterwards.  He then waved me back to the patrol car as he walked away and when we were back inside it explained that the driver lived a short distance from the traffic stop location and we were going to follow him home.  I didn’t say much of anything but hadn’t seen this before so I was in observation mode, especially since I was new.  The short distance turned out to be several miles through the countryside and I recall hoping the driver didn’t wreck on the way because it would be a tad awkward explaining why we had stopped him, didn’t arrest him for drunk driving, and were following him when the crash occurred.  We finally arrived at his house and as he stopped in his driveway the porch light came on and his angry wife came outside to let him know what she thought of him getting home so late.  We had pulled in behind him and had exited the patrol car, and as his wife is yelling at him, the driver starts yelling at us that we’re trespassing and to get off his property.  He approached my partner and took a drunkenly directed and easily evaded swing at him and my partner stepped back and told him if he did it again, he’d be arrested.  We disengaged and left the scene in our patrol car before it got any uglier.  My partner explained that it was his opinion we did the “right thing” because if we’d arrested the driver, we would have been tied up with the ensuing transport to the barracks, Intoxilyzer test, paperwork and Initial Appearance for the next two-three hours.  While he was correct about the time it would take, that wasn’t the point.  He endangered the Public and ourselves from a career standpoint by letting him drive home from the traffic stop.  On top of that, the driver was so drunk he was unable to understand what a huge break he’d been given by not being arrested.  I didn’t argue with my partner, but I did promise myself internally that I’d not participate in handling a drunk driver incident in that fashion ever again.  If it took overriding the decision of the other Trooper, senior to me or not, there was no way I’d ever be a silent partner to something like this again.

An aside here about our patrol cars In Those Days (I should probably just abbreviate this as ITD as I’m using it a lot); our cars were not equipped with any type of cage or barrier between the front and rear seats to restrain prisoners.  Standard practice ITD was to handcuff an arrestee with their hands cuffed behind them and put them in the front seat with the seatbelt on.  This allowed you as the driver to keep an eye on them and control their movements if need be.  If two Troopers were riding together, as on the Midnight shifts, the prisoner would be placed in the passenger side rear of the vehicle and the passenger Trooper would ride in the rear behind the driver Trooper.  The PSP began equipping patrol cars with cages shortly before I resigned to go to the FBI.  One story I heard from a Trooper who had been assigned to the Uniontown, PA. barracks (which was a substation of Troop B in those days) involved a Fayette County resident, known as Fayette County Freds for their belligerent behavior when intoxicated, as in this instance I’m about to describe.  Our Fred in this case was sitting in the passenger side backseat of one of the Uniontown patrol cars after being involved with several others in a physical altercation at a bar in the early morning hours.  One of the two Troopers was sitting in the driver’s seat and requested that Fred furnish his Pennsylvania driver’s license for identification.  Fred’s answer to this rather polite request was a rude and confrontational, “You want it? Come back here and take it...”  Rising to the challenge, the Trooper dropped his notepad, jumped out of the driver’s seat to go into the driver’s side rear seat, and grabbed Fred by the throat.  Realizing that his options at this point were few, Fred responded by saying, “HERE IT IS, I WAS JUST KIDDING!”  Humor on Midnight Shift is not always a good approach, and I believe that Fred may have learned something that night.

Another feature of our patrol cars was the absence of what was referred to as the “Good Time Radio”.  Patrol cars came from the manufacturer with what’s known as the “radio delete” option, which meant the cars had no AM or FM radios when built.  This also changed a year or two before I left the job and we started to get Ford Crown Victorias with AM radios in them.  When I was released from the Purgatory of serving my time in the Coach-Pupil phase (just kidding, Klaus), I bought a small AM/FM radio which I put on the dash to listen to music as I patrolled.  It helped make my working conditions more pleasurable as it’s awfully boring driving for an eight-hour shift by yourself with just the PSP Motorola radio chatter to listen to for entertainment.  The small radio lasted for a number of months until one summer day in 1981 when I had the windows down in the car and the radio on the dash in front of me.  I believed I had it fairly well wedged into the corner against the windshield but this was proven to not be the case when I spotted a traffic violation heading in the opposite direction and executed a U-turn to pursue the involved driver and vehicle.  As I started into my turn to the left, the radio dislodged and went sliding across the length of the dash to fly out the open passenger side window.  Once I finished with the traffic violation, I returned to the location of my U-turn to clean up the debris of my now destroyed radio.  Shortly thereafter I replaced it with what was known ITD as a “boom box”.  It was larger and had AM/FM as well as a cassette player, and larger speakers for better sound.  When I rode alone, I’d use bungee cords to secure it to the passenger front seat, and when I needed to use the PSP radio I’d reach over and hit a top switch to turn it off.  Several of the Police Communication Officers (PCOs), which were support employees who staffed the dispatch desk during daylight and evening shifts, kidded me about hearing music in the background when I’d key the microphone on the PSP radio and hadn’t turned off the boom box fast enough.  On Midnight shift I’d have it on the floor in the rear passenger side so I could still reach it to turn it off.
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